LOCALISM/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

STEERING GROUP MEETING
29 September, 2011

Present:
Mark Haselden – Chairman
	Phil Applin
	Charlie Michaelis

	Libby Atkinson
	David Morgan

	Tom Baxter
	Jenny Murray

	Kevin Bond
	Harry Nicholls

	Jonathan Collis
	Neil Pearce – Panning Consultant

	Andrew Dow
	Tim Sanders

	Elizabeth Dixon
	Dave Savage

	Peter Emmerson
	Sarah Summers – Clerk

	Wendy Freeman
	Moira Tsolakis

	Jean Holder
	Yvonne Wiggins

	Trevor Honychurch
	Geoff Williams

	Roger Matthews
	


Observers:
There was one observer present.
Apologies:

Victoria Alcock, Neil Basnett, Lezley Bott, Helen Crook, David Derrington, Bill Dowling, Jeff Downes, Jenny Fradgley, Chris Gregory, Nick Gower-Johnson, David Langman,  David Pedley, Kate Rolf and Donna Savage
1)
Minutes

The Minutes were approved as a correct record.
2)
Chairman’s Report
2.1
The Chairman gave a brief recount of the last meeting, reiterating how the project will be documented, independently reviewed, and ultimately assessed at the referendum.  
2.2
Having met with the leader of Stratford-on-Avon District Council, the Chairman reported a positive response.  Councillor Saint is very supportive and suggested a ‘two way dialogue’ primarily, at this stage, with members rather than officers.    He intends to be present at the November meeting of the Steering Group and a substitute member of cabinet will attend in his absence in October.  
The District Council is also prepared to engage with working parties but the working party must drive the relationship and invite a portfolio holder, or councillor, to meetings when necessary.
2.3
During the meeting with the Leader, the Core Strategy was discussed and it was confirmed that  the Neighbourhood Plan could assume a parallel timetable with the Core Strategy.  
2.4
If the Core Strategy is significantly delayed beyond spring 2013, it may be appropriate to look into the possibility of adopting the Neighbourhood Plan in advance of the Core Strategy.  
2.5
The Chairman reminded the Committee that at the last meeting, the original list of 17 working parties was considered impractical.  The list has now been significantly reduced to 5 content groups and 3 functions groups.

Two of the content groups are already initiated; ‘Housing, Planning & Design’ and ‘Infrastructure’, with three further groups considered necessary; ‘Lifestyle/Families/Young People’, ‘Lifestyle/Mature Stratford’ and ‘Business & Tourism’.  Volunteers were called for at the last meeting and the ‘Mature Stratford’ and the ‘Young’ working parties now have Chairmen in place.   The ‘Business & Tourism’ party is currently being worked up.

The functional working parties, comprising ‘Statistics & Data Collection’ and ‘Finance’ remain unchanged, but it has proved necessary to make changes to the Marketing Group.
The Chairman advised that it was totally unfair to ask any individual to Chair more than one working party.  Therefore, a Consultation & Communications working party has been set up which will absorb and include marketing and advertising.

Charlie Michaelis, a former trustee of the Town Trust, has been appointed Chairman of this new group.  David Morgan, Chairman of the Statistics & Data Collection Working Party will also remain a key member of the group.   

3)
Presentations by the Working Party Chairmen

3.1
Infrastructure

Kevin Bond’s presentation was based on the findings of the last meeting of the ‘Infrastructure’ working party, as detailed in the minutes dated 2.9.11, attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Kevin outlined the challenge or opportunity with regard to the financial issue which the Localism Bill will create.  Who will the developer approach with regard to what is currently referred as s106 monies?  At present, s106 is shared disproportionately and not transparently between the County and District Council.  In future will development money come to the neighbourhood?  Who will be willing to ‘give-up’ finance? 

3.2
Statistics & Data Collection


Details of David Morgan’s presentation are attached as Appendix ‘B’.

3.3
Consultation and Communication


Charlie Michaelis, new to the Steering Group, gave a brief personal introduction.  He balanced his succinct power point presentation (circulated with the minutes) with an explanation on his thought processes for managing this functional aspect of the project :
· Communication Plan – a two way process;

· Who is the audience?

· How do we reach everybody?

· What is the content of the communication?

· What are the mechanisms for communication?

· Use every available source of communication;

· The communication must be consistent;

· Monitor what we are communicating;

· Monitor who we are communicating with;

· Record and capture the information in a methodical way.

Charlie closed his presentation on a wary note – ‘Don’t rush it, get it right’.

It was noted that possible logos for the Neighbourhood Plan were not presented to the meeting.  The Working Party Chairman explained that these were still under review.

It was also noted that although only the electorate can vote for the Neighbourhood Plan at the referendum, it will still be important to engage and obtain the views of the whole community.
3.4
Housing, Planning & Design

Tom Baxter advised that the ‘Housing, Planning & Design Working Party had commenced its work by being mindful of long term sustainable, moral, social and practical issues:

3.4.1
Impact on the environment – best practice in sizing and equipping new homes;

3.4.2
A professional architect will undertake a critique of the District Council’s Design Criteria;

3.4.3
Produce a ‘Design Guide’ and make a presentation to the District Council; 

3.4.4
Work with Gill Roach, SDC’s portfolio holder for Housing and Employment to ascertain whether the ideas, values and objectives of the group will sit comfortably with the Core Strategy and ensure open negotiation throughout the process;
3.4.5
Look at ‘Sustainability’ – what does it mean?  How to resolve all the economic, environmental and social aspects?

3.4.6
Review quota of empty shops and holiday homes;

3.4.7
Review the deficiency of affordable, 3 bedroom family homes;

3.4.8
Support only small developments of a maximum of 100 homes;

3.4.9
Support new homes being dispersed throughout the district;

3.4.10
Explore how building development and infrastructure can be financed in a completely different way.

3.5
Lifestyle/Families/Young People


The Chairman of the Steering Group advised that Helen Cook, who was unavailable for this meeting, has agreed to Chair the working party.  As a GP, Helen’s outlook encompasses the whole spectrum, making her ideally suited to the role.

3.6
Mature Stratford/Lifestyle 

Geoff Williams staged a power point presentation (circulated with the minutes).

Following the presentation, questions related to the significant cross-over of issues which will be considered by many of the working parties, particularly ‘Families & Young People’.  Geoff acknowledged that it’s already foreseen that his party will be liaising with other groups.

The Chairman of the Steering Group advised that consultation between parties is inevitable and necessary, and that specialists with particular knowledge will be advising all the parties throughout the process, including Roger Matthews covering sustainability; Tim Sanders covering security and policing issues; Helen Cook covering health issues and Phil Applin, Deputy Chairman, who will cover documentation and process.

3.7
Business & Tourism


This working party is currently in the process of being instigated.  It is proving to be of great interest to outside organisations, including  BID, Business Forum, Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP), Stratford Vision and Shakespeare Birthplace Trust.

Few Steering Group members have expressed an interest and the makeup of this working party will have to be looked at carefully in order to ensure that it is well balanced.

3.8
Finance


The Finance Working Party has not met since the last Steering Group Meeting and the Chairman, Trevor Honychurch had nothing further to report.
4)
Update by the Planning Consultant

Neil Pearce gave a brief legislative update: 
4.1
Localism Bill 

4.1.1
Still on course to be enacted early next year;

4.1.2
The Government published its response to the GLG Select Committee on 23 September.  Paper attached for information.
4.2
National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF)

Published on 25 July and subject to a twelve week consultation period ending on 3 October, 2011.

4.3
Core Strategy:

4.3.1
 Housing figures now identified following an SDC Cabinet Meeting on 5 September.

4.3.2
SDC have ignored consultant’s recommendations and opted for a lower housing figure of 8,000 new homes throughout the district between 2008 and 2028;

4.3.3
Third draft of the Core Strategy and Sustainability Appraisal to be published for consultation between January and March, 2012;

4.3.4
Following consultation and consideration, a further draft will be published around August, 2012, before being submitted to the Secretary of State in November, 2012;

4.4.5
An independent inspector will examine all the representations publicly;
4.4.6
Inspector will decide whether the Core Strategy is sound by late spring 2013.

5)
Any Other Business and Public Participation

5.1
Mr David Tucker who was observing the meeting raised concern over which legislation would take precedence if the Neighbourhood Plan was adopted and the Core Strategy delayed.

The Chairman and Planning Consultant confirmed that the Neighbourhood Plan would always be subservient to the Core Strategy in terms of strategic matters.  However, if the Neighbourhood Plan was adopted and it was found that the Core Strategy had a conflict of interest with regard to local matters, the Neighbourhood Plan would ‘trump’ it.

5.2
There were a number of other questions raised from the floor which the Chairman requested be directed to the appropriate working parties.

The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 7:00pm
         Note:  Power point presentations attached.
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